
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 

 
 
Dear Sir/Madam, 
 
You are summoned to attend the meeting of the Borough Council of Newcastle-under-Lyme to be 
held in the Civic Offices, Merrial Street, Newcastle Under Lyme, Staffordshire ST5 2AG on 
Wednesday, 28th November, 2012 at 7.00 pm 
 
ALL MEMBERS AND OFFICERS ARE INVITED TO JOIN THE MAYOR AND MAYORESS FOR 
DRINKS IN THE MAYORS PARLOUR FOLLOWING THIS MEETING.  

 
 

B U S I N E S S  
 
 
1 Apologies    

2 Declarations of Interest    

3 Signing of the District Deal for Newcastle under Lyme    

4 MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE FULL COUNCIL HELD ON 
12TH SEPTEMBER 2012   

(Pages 1 - 8) 

 To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 12th 
September 2012.  
 

5 Minutes of the Member Development Panel 25th September 
2012   

(Pages 9 - 14) 

6 Minutes of the Standards Committee held on 1st October 2012   (Pages 15 - 18) 

7 Mayors Announcements    

8 STATEMENT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL   (Pages 19 - 20) 

 To receive a statement by the Leader of the Council on the activities and decisions of 
Cabinet and items included on the Forward Plan. 
 

9 QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS    

 Questions are to be submitted to the Mayor at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting. 
Any questions deemed urgent must be agreed by the Mayor before the meeting.  
 

10 Progress on Deferred Question and Petitions   (Pages 21 - 28) 

11 VERBAL UPDATES OF THE CHAIRS OF THE OVERVIEW AND 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEES   

 

Public Document Pack



 a) Overview and Scrutiny Co-ordinating Committee 
b) Transformation and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
c) Active and Cohesive Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
d) Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
e) Economic Development and Enterprise Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
f) Health Scrutiny Committee.  

 
12 VERBAL UPDATES OF CHAIRS OF THE STATUTORY 

COMMITTEES   
 

 a) Planning Committee 
b) Licensing Committee 
c) Public Protection Committee 

 
13 Reports From Officers    

14 Revised Gambling Policy December 2012   (Pages 29 - 30) 

15 Parliamentary Boundary Review Consultation - Revised 
Boundaries October 2012   

(Pages 31 - 68) 

16 MOTIONS OF MEMBERS - PROCEDURE RULE 12    

 A notice of motion must reach the Chief Executive ten clear days before the relevant 
meeting of the Council.  
 

17 RECEIPT OF PETITIONS   (Pages 69 - 72) 

 To receive from Members any petitions which they wish to present to the Council pursuant 
to Procedure Rule 18 in the Councils Constitution. 
 

18 URGENT BUSINESS - PROCEDURE RULE 7    

 To consider any communications which pursuant to Procedure Rule 7 are, in the opinion 
of the Mayor, of an urgent nature and to pass thereon such resolutions as may be deemed 
necessary. 
 

 
Yours faithfully 

 

 
 

Chief Executive 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 

NOTICE FOR COUNCILLORS 

 
1. Fire/Bomb Alerts 

 
In the event of the fire alarm sounding, leave the building immediately, following 
the fire exit signs.  Do not stop to collect personal belongings, do not use the lifts. 
 
Fire exits are to be found either side of the rear of the Council Chamber and at the 
rear of the Public Gallery. 
 
On exiting the building Members, Officers and the Public must assemble at the 
front of the former Hubanks store opposite to the Civic Offices.  DO NOT re-enter 
the building until advised to by the Controlling Officer. 
 
 

2. Attendance Record 
 
Please sign the Attendance Record sheet, which will be circulating around the 
Council Chamber.  Please ensure that the sheet is signed before leaving the 
meeting. 
 
 

3. Mobile Phones 
 
Please switch off all mobile phones before entering the Council Chamber. 
 
 

4. Tea/Coffee 
 
Refreshments will be available at the conclusion of the meeting, or in the event of a 
break occurring, during that break. 
 
 

5. Notice of Motion 
 
A Notice of Motion other than those listed in Standing Order 19 must reach the 
Chief Executive ten clear days before the relevant Meeting of the Council.  Further 
information on Notices of Motion can be found in Section 5, Standing Order 20 of 
the Constitution of the Council. 
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COUNCIL 

 
Wednesday, 12th September, 2012 

 
Present:-  The Mayor David Becket – in the Chair 

 
Councillors Miss Walklate, Mrs Cornes, Welsh, Mrs Johnson, Studd, 

Mrs Burnett, Clarke, Mrs Beech, Hambleton, Howells, Cairns, 
Boden, Matthews, Olszewski, Mrs Hambleton, Wemyss, 
Wilkes, Mrs Williams, Williams, Mrs Astle, Fear, Hailstones, 
Mrs Hailstones, Allport, Eagles, Kearon, Taylor.J, Waring, 
Miss Olszewski, Lawton, Holland, Bailey, Miss Cooper, Jones, 
Miss Reddish, Robinson, Mrs Shenton, Mrs Simpson, Snell, 
Sweeney, Tagg, Mrs Bates, White, Miss Mancey, Eastwood, 
Miss Baker, Mrs Peers, Plant, Stubbs, Taylor.M, Turner and 
Mrs Winfield 
 

 
1. APOLOGIES  

 
Apologies were received from Cllr Bannister, Cllr Mrs Heames, Cllr Mrs Heesom and 
Cllr Cooper. 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

3. MINUTES  
 
That the minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 11th July be approved as a 
correct record.  
 

4. MAYORS ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Mayor welcomed Mr Peter Shore as the Mayors Attendant, Mr Gordon Vernon 
as Mace Bearer. It was also confirmed that a contractor had now been appointed to 
act as Mayoral Driver.  
 
The Mayor stated that Derek Myatt was making good progress following his 
operation. Geoffrey Durham was also making progress following a stroke but was 
expected to be away from work for a few more months at least.   
 
All Members requested that their good wishes be sent to Geoffrey and Derek.  
 
The Mayor also reported that Cllr James Bannister had been involved in a serious 
accident and again sent the good wishes of the Council to Cllr Bannister.  
 
The Mayor had spent a lot of time with young people this summer and was very 
impressed by apprenticeship schemes in the area. 
 
There would be a sponsored walk from Betley to Halmer End on Sunday 23rd 
September, leaving Betley Village Hall at 10.30am. 
 

Agenda Item 4
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There would be a carol service in Betley on 16th December 2012 and the Mayors Ball 
would be held on 22nd March 2012. 
 
The Mayor also drew Members attention to the Save the Staffords petition that he 
had recently sent out to all Members. The Mayor thanked Members for the returned 
petitions and confirmed that 700 signatures had been received to date.  
 
Cllr Jones moved that a card be sent to Geoffrey Durham sending the best wishes of 
the Council to be signed by the Group Leaders. This was seconded by Cllr Snell.   
 
Cllr Snell moved that a fitting tribute be made to Derek Myatt, this would be 
organised by Cllr Snell and the Mayor. This was seconded by Cllr Cairns.  
 
Cllr Studd moved that the Councils best wishes be sent to Cllr Bannister, this was 
seconded by Cllr Miss Mancey.  
 
 
 

5. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS  
 
Cllr Jones had submitted the following question: 
 
‘Following the previous administration’s plans to improve the public realm for the 
market and develop the old Sainsbury’s site, and given the recent increase in the 
number of empty units in the Town Centre, what is this present administration 
planning to do to make use of channels such as the Reporter and the website to 
promote our Town Centre?’ 
 
It was confirmed that a new Town Centre Partnership website would be set up and 
run by the Partnership.  
 
Cllr Jones raised a supplementary question in relation to other channels of 
communication that were available such as the Reporter newspaper and questions 
whether members were aware of these channels. 
 
It was confirmed that the Council was aware of theses channels and they would be 
used where and when appropriate. 
 
Cllr John Taylor submitted a question requesting confirmation from the Portfolio 
Holder regarding the balance on the usable capital reserve account. The Portfolio 
Holder for Finance and Budget Management stated that the usable Capital reserve 
account was £773k and the forecast at year end was 1million. 
 
Cllr Taylor raised a supplementary question and queried whether this was sufficient 
to meet the Councils needs and questioned the current position with the Icelandic 
Bank. The Portfolio Holder stated that he would provide a full written response 
regarding this.  
 
Cllr M Olszewski had submitted a question for the Portfolio Holder for Safer 
Communities requesting confirmation of the current level of spending allocated for 
Disabled Grant Facilities and what changes in funding had taken place over the last 
three years. Cllr Olszewski also asked a supplementary question in relation to the 
impact that this could have on the Council’s statutory requirements.  
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The Portfolio Holder stated that the level of spending in the previous year had been 
750k and this had not been sufficient. Therefore the £83,000 allocated for this year 
would also not be enough. The Council had a moral and legal responsibility regarding 
these grants and it was confirmed that applicants could take action against the 
Council through the ombudsman.  
 
Grants were available up to £30,000 and were aimed at allowing disabled residents 
to live in their own houses, the Portfolio Holder for Safer Communities stated that this 
was very important, the Government was in support of the scheme and had not cut it 
in order to help keep people out of hospital.   
 
The Portfolio Holder stated that the Council faced significant challenges with the 
ageing population, poor health, increase in disabled residents and increase in grants. 
The spend for 2010/11 had been £850,000 and it had been thought that £760,000 
was insufficient at the time it was set. All applicants this year were on a waiting list. 
The Government had given Newcastle an additional £67,000 at the start of the year 
but the previous administration had removed £67,000 from the budget at the last 
Annual Council. The commitment from the previous year was £677,000. 
 
Cllr Clarke submitted a question requesting clarification as to the budget deficit for 
the 2011/12 financial year and details as to what had caused this shortfall.  
 
The Portfolio for Finance and Budget Management stated that there was a shortfall of 
£163,000 which was mainly due to areas such as Income generation, car parking 
fees and planning applications.  
 
Cllr Clarke asked a further question regarding what provision was in place to make 
this sustainable. The Portfolio Holder stated that a full breakdown would be provided 
in writing. 
 
Cllr Johnson had submitted a question to ask what provisions had been made to 
ensure the Council was a listening Council, taking on board the concerns of local 
people. The Leader stated that the Council was committed to public events 
throughout the Borough. Cabinet Panels would be established to provide a robust 
codified consultation process, protocols were being set up and discussions would be 
held. 
 
 

6. CABINET REPORT FROM LEADER OF THE COUNCIL  
 
Cllr Snell presented the Cabinet report from the Leader of the Council. The Leader 
had written to the LEP regarding the concerns raised at the last meeting in relation to 
representation on the Board. No response had yet been received but there had been 
a meeting between leaders on 3rd September where representation had been 
discussed. 
 
It was noted that there was an error in the Local Plan Consultation and that the date 
should be 1 October rather 1 November. 
 
Town Centre Partnerships  
 
Cllr Sweeney stated that he had noted the leaflet from Rob Wallace and questioned 
whether the Council had written any more labour policies for Rob Wallace. The 
Leader confirmed that there would not be any repetition of this.  
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Cllr Jones queried what was meant by a Portas Partner Town.  The Council had not 
been successful in its second bid to become a Portas Town but Cllr Snell stated that 
those who were not chosen had been invited to be partners if they had support from 
the local MP. The Council would have access to support and resources but not cash. 
Paul Farrelly has agreed to support this.  
 
Cllr Jones asked a supplementary question regarding when this was likely to happen. 
Cllr Snell responded that this had not yet been established but it was hoped that it 
would take effect as soon as possible. 
 
Cllr Howells asked a question regarding what the employment brief was for the Town 
Centre Manager including the Job Description, targets, budget and whether the cost 
would be within the £30,000. 
 
Cllr Snell responded that there would be a brief from the Partnership Board and 
advice from the private sector regarding this.  £30, 0000 would be enough for the rest 
of the year and discussions were being held regarding obtaining funding for the 
future. The budget would be discussed around the needs of the partnership not the 
Council. Targets would be published for Members to scrutinise and to ensure that the 
Councils contribution was being used effectively. A full written answer regarding this 
would be provided.  
 
Community Interest Company 
 
Cllr Tagg welcomed Mr Mitchell as Chair, questioned whether there would be a 
representative from the taxi trade involved and when the CIC would be up and 
running. 
 
Cllr Snell stated that the Partnership was all but done; the membership had been 
suggested by Mitchell in consultation with the portfolio holder. Any one could be a 
member of the strategic board and Cllr Boden would look into the possibility of a 
member of the taxi trade be included.  
 
Cllr Tagg raised a supplementary question regarding whether the Partnership would 
be taking on the Council’s agenda. Cllr Snell confirmed that the Partnership was 
aware of the agenda and that processes were in line and would be taken on if all 
parties were in agreement. Cllr Loades requested assurance that Board had an 
executive member. Cllr Snell confirmed that a portfolio position had a place on the 
Board. Cllr Loades further queried whether a report on findings would be made and 
whether a Chief Executive was to be appointed. Cllr Snell agreed that here would be 
a written answer to this supplementary questions.  
 
Cllr Loades further requested assurance that the money paid to the CIC was grant 
money rather than a loan or other financially risky funding. A response to this would 
be provided in writing.  
 
High Speed 2 

 
Members queried what was meant by softer opposition. Cllr Snell stated that Cabinet 
had taken on board scrutiny comments regarding High Speed 2 and that the 
Government had committed to Lichfield thus making it prudent for the Council to 
dialogue regarding this. Members requested that if it was decided to take this 
approach it be discussed with the Full Council as Members wanted to be part of the 
process due to the fact that it was a flat objection last time.  
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Cllr Holland sated that he did not think there would be any economic benefits and 
that there would not be a station built in this area, he questioned what the benefits 
could be. Cllr Snell stated that the plan would not be endorsed if there were no 
economic benefits and the Council would revert to a flat objection but this would be 
discussed with Members first.  
 
Cllr Jones questioned how this approach could show the Council wanted a station or 
no HS2 it at all. Cllr Snell stated that this was a pragmatic approach not weakness. If 
the plan showed no benefits then the Council would revert to a strong objection but 
we were currently in a better negotiating position than just saying no. Cllr Howells 
queried whether the Leader had considered loss of services if the service was built 
with no station. Cllr Snell stated that this was a more manoeuvrable position. Cllr 
Howells added a supplementary regarding whether the Council had received 
correspondence from Government on this issue. Cllr Snell confirmed that we had. 
 
Cllr Sweeney raised concerns regarding a 2/3rds reduction of services to Stoke and 
what benefits this could have. Cllr Snell stated that it was too early to ascertain this. 
 
Older People 
 
Cllr Howells expressed concern that this had not been advertised properly and 
queried whether the Leader was aware that only 10 houses had taken opportunity of 
it. Cllr Howells requested information on what was planned to increase opportunity. 
Cllr Snell responded that If any members had more constituents eligible then to 
please let him know.  
 
Cllr Howells asked why the service had not been advertised in Parish Councils and 1 
Stop Shops. Cllr Snell stated that he was keen to explore all ways of communication 
and that Cllr Howells comments would be noted.  
 
Cllr Miss Cooper queried whether the service would be means tested and whether 
the Leader thought that the handyman response scheme was effective. Cllr Snell 
confirmed that the service was means tested as it was an extension of the existing 
scheme and that £10,000 had to be enough for 200 people. Any complaints 
regarding the Handyman scheme needed to be taken up with officers. Cllr Robinson 
requested that the Leader keep Members briefed on the parish communications. 
 
Cllr Cornes queried whether the service included private households. Cllr Snell 
confirmed that it did. Cllr Cornes further queried whether Aspire property dwellers 
could benefit from the scheme. Cllr Snell stated that Aspire had a parallel scheme 
and that a report on this would be circulated.   
 
Cllr Fear asked the Leader whether he welcomed the reduction in red tape; Cllr Snell 
confirmed that he did. Cllr Fear queried whether there would be new tests and 
expressed concern that these could lead to upset being caused. 
 
Cllr Snell stated that there would not be new tests and that he believed changes 
would be to the rolling programme, the Council would continue to be sensitive. 
 
Local Plan Consultation  
 
Cllr Jones requested clarification regarding whether residents were allowed to 
nominate any site for inclusion. The Leader confirmed that residents could nominate 
to any site and it would be subject to consideration. 
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Locality Cabinet 
 
Members queried whether the open sessions would allow questions on any issue or 
just agenda items. It was confirmed that Cabinet Members would be available for all 
questions and issues for an hour before the actual Cabinet meeting, in the meeting 
rules would however apply.  
 
Cllr Robinson queried whether meetings of the Cabinet would to move around the 
Borough. Cllr Snell confirmed that meetings were already planned for Madeley and 
Whitmore. 
 
Cllr Howells requested information on the additional cost that locality Cabinet 
meetings would have. A written answer would be provided regarding this.  
 
 

7. REPORTS OF THE CHAIRS OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES  
 
Written reports were submitted for meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Co-
ordinating Committee and the Transformation and Resources Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee. No questions were raised.  
 
The Active and Cohesive Overview and Scrutiny Coordinating Committee had met 
the previous week and discussed a report produced by the Bateswood Working 
Group and had requested an update on the allotments review. The Chair also stated 
that the Committee wanted Cabinet to look into the possibility of re-establishing a 
school of sport in North Staffordshire as there had been one previously and there 
were many talented young people in the area deserving of support from the Council.  
 
The Chair of the Cleaner, Greener, Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee stated 
that a small working group would be set up to scrutinise the move of Fenton 
Magistrates court to Newcastle under Lyme.  
 
The Chair of the Health Scrutiny Committee expressed the Committees concerns 
regarding the apparent lack of a tendering exercise regarding the appointment of an 
organisation to deliver Local HealthWatch in Staffordshire, the Chair would be 
reporting back to the County Health Select Committee regarding this.  
 
The Leader requested that the Health Scrutiny Committee keep an eye on the 
ongoing issues regarding the Accident and Emergency Department in Stafford.  
 
Resolved: That the reports from the Chairs of the Overview and Scrutiny 
Committees be received.  
 

8. REPORTS OF THE CHAIRS OF THE STATUTORY COMMITTEES  
 
The Chair of the Planning Committee stressed the importance of people submitting 
their views regarding planning applications even if they thought the outcome a 
foregone conclusion. 
 
The Planning Committee had raised concerns at the last meeting regarding the City 
Councils SPD proposals relating to the A500 and the Committee would make these 
concerns clear to the City Council. 
 

Page 6



 -  

7 

The Chair of the Licensing Committee outlined the meetings of the Licensing Sub 
Committee that had taken place since the last Full Council meeting.  
 
A briefing note was submitted by the Chair of the Public protection Committee with 
regards to the delimitation of Hackney Carriage vehicles. Some Members considered 
that the topic of delimitation should be discussed by Full Council; the Mayor 
requested that all Members be kept informed of the ongoing situation and if required 
a written report could be provided. 
 
 

9. PROGRESS ON DEFERRED QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS  
 
Cllr Studd asked a supplementary question following his question regarding the 
situation with Gatedale Ltd. at the previous meeting. Cllr Studd asked whether a 
Council representative had met with the receivers and if so would Members be able 
to be kept informed regarding developments.  
 
The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration, Planning and Town Centres confirmed that 
there had been such a meeting and that Members would be kept informed.  
 

10. TREASURY MANAGEMENT ANNUAL REPORT 2011/12  
 
The Treasury Management Annual Report for 2011/12 was submitted and Members 
were asked to approve the Actual Prudential Indicators contained within the report.  
 
The Council had adopted the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy 
(CIPFA) Treasury Management Code of Practice.  This required an Annual Report to 
be made to the Council concerning Treasury Management activities after the end of 
each year. In addition the Prudential Code for Capital Finance required that the 
Actual Prudential Indicators for the year be reported to and approved by the Council. 

 
The recommendations were moved by Cllr Stubbs and seconded by Cllr Olszewski. 
The Leader questioned whether all correspondence regarding investment in 
Heritable Bank would be published and it was confirmed by the Portfolio Holder that 
this would be the case.  
 
Cllr Howells questioned if the Cabinet were unhappy with the performance of Jubilee 
2.  It was agreed that a written answer would be provided to this question. It was also 
thought by some members that the report was too judgemental and political and that 
some phrases regarding this should be removed.  
 
The recommendations were put to a vote with 30 for, 9 against and 8 abstentions.  
 
Resolved: (a)  That the Treasury Management Annual Report for 2011/12 be 
received. 
(b)  That the Actual Prudential Indicators contained within the report be approved. 
 
 

11. MOTIONS OF MEMBERS  
 
A motion had been submitted in relation to Regional and Local Public Sector Pay. 
Cllr Snell moved the motion and it was seconded by Cllr Studd. 
 
An amendment was proposed by Cllr Holland who stated that there were no 
Government plans as yet only a decision to look at the evidence; therefore it would 
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not make it harder (as set out in the proposal) for schools and other public services to 
recruit and retain good quality professionals. Cllr Holland highlighted that this did not 
mean the Council should not voice concern or write to the suggested recipients. This 
was seconded by Cllr Sweeney who stated that a debate could not be held when 
what was proposed was still unknown.  
 
Cllr Jones stated that the Council needed to show that it did not want to change the 
principles of public sector pay and that a strong message was needed now to head 
off any future decisions.  Many Councillors agreed that pre emptive action was 
needed as the possibility was enough to lower morale amongst workers. Other 
Councillors considered that it would be better to wait and debate the proposals in a 
considered way once the facts were fully understood.  
 
A vote was taken on the amendment with 12 for and 39 against.  
 
A vote was taken on the original motion with 38 for, 0 against and 12 abstaining.  
 
Resolved: (a) That the Council write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer and Chief 
Secretary to the Treasury stating this council’s opposition to plans for regional and 
localised public sector pay.  
(b) That the Council write to all local MPs outlining concerns about the impact 
that this policy would have on services and the local economy.  
(c) That the Council sign up to the Pay Fair campaign and raise awareness of 
the implications and risks of this policy locally, regionally and nationally. 
 
 
 
 

12. RECEIPT OF PETITIONS  
 
A petition was submitted that had been signed by 418 Bignall End residents 
regarding the Issues and Options paper. The petition would be presented to the 
relevant planning officer and an update would be provided at the next meeting of Full 
Council. 
 
Resolved: That the petition be received and an update provided at the next 
meeting.  
 

13. STANDING ORDER 18 - URGENT BUSINESS  
 

14. EXCLUSION RESOLUTION  
 
 

THE MAYOR DAVID BECKET 
Chair 
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MEMBER DEVELOPMENT PANEL 

 
Tuesday, 25th September, 2012 

 
Present:-   Cllr Loades – in the Chair 

 
Councillors Boden, Miss Cooper and Kearon  
 

1. APOLOGIES  

 
Apologies were received from Councillor Miss Olszewski and Cllr J. Williams.  
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
There were no declarations of interest.  
 

3. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  

 
RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the meeting held on 3 July 2012 be agreed 
as a correct record. 
 
The Chair of the Member Development Panel confirmed that with regard to item 7 on 
the minutes, clarification was required regarding the location training. With regard to 
item 8, the Chair would obtain more information regarding the risk strategy and 
Member’s risks. Both of these would be actioned for the next meeting. 
 

4. MEDIA TRAINING - REQUIREMENTS AND OVERVIEW  

 
The Member Development Panel considered the Media Training that was scheduled 
for 29 October 2012. The Head of Communications sought a steer from the Panel 
and advised that the training had been run before, but the attendance had not been 
good. It was questioned whether the training should be for all Members, or for key 
Members only. The Chair of the Panel confirmed that from the information provided 
on Member’s Personal Development Plans, there was a desire to receive media 
training from all Members. It was felt that newspaper reporters giving tips would be 
beneficial.  
 
The Head of Communications referred to brief notes that had already been produced 
regarding interacting with the media and asked if these should be made available to 
all Members which the Panel agreed to. The Chair considered that there could be 
two training sessions. One based upon the existing notes and one specifically 
focussed on interacting with reporters. These should be evening sessions; 29 
October would remain and would be for the first session with the second session to 
follow. The Head of Communications would brief the Chair of the Member 
Development Panel. It was noted by Members that there was a radio studio in the 
Civic Offices and this could be used for media training.  
 
Members considered that the training documents should be distributed to Members 
in advance and their receipt should be acknowledged. The documents could then be 
referred to in advance by Members.  
 
The Head of Communications considered that the existing document would be 
utilised for 29 October and there should be one session. Local journalists should be 

Public Document Pack Agenda Item 5
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involved in the training session, with the training taking place in the Council 
Chamber. 
 
Members of the Panel referred to previous media training that they had received 
where they had done a spoof television and radio interview and how they had found 
this very useful in seeing what they did well during interviews and what not so well.  
 
The duration of the training session was discussed. The length of the session was 
dependent upon what content was desired and the number of attendees. The Head 
of Communications considered that the document could be distributed and 
considered by Members prior to the training session and could be referred to quickly. 
There could then be interviews and a review of these. The whole session could 
probably be delivered in an hour and a half. 
 
The Chair asked the Panel whether the training should be for every Member. The 
Panel agreed that it should be. The Chair suggested that another session could be 
run in the New Year for Members who were unable to attend the October session. 
Good records needed to be kept of the attendees. 
 
 
RESOLVED:  (a) That the media training go ahead on 29 October 2012. 
 

5. MEMBERS ICT TRAINING PLAN  

 
The Council’s ICT Operations and Development Manager informed the Member 
Development Panel that 28 members had returned their Data Protection Act 
administered registration forms. There was a possibility that some members were 
already registered and it had been requested on the letter sent to Members that 
Officers be informed if Members were already registered. The Chair requested they 
receive a list of the returned forms.  
 
There had been nine attendees at the Data Protection Act training. There had been 
four sessions with a small attendance at each. The Chair requested a list of the nine 
Members that had attended the training. The Chair questioned whether the training 
had frightened Members. The ICT Operations and Development Manager considered 
that the training had provided more eye opening moments rather than scared 
Members and considered that another session could be provided if necessary. The 
Chair concurred that another session may be necessary, but feedback was required 
from the attendees and non-attendees. There was concern from the Panel regarding 
the lack of attendance and the importance of Members attending the Data Protection 
Act training.  
 
There was a specific Data Protection training course on StEP (Staffordshire E-
Learning Portal). The ICT Operations and Development Manager would send all 
members of the Panel a link to this training.  
 
The Panel also gave consideration to Outlook training and it was considered that this 
could be covered in one hour. Eight Members could be accommodated in the ICT 
training room. It could be done in advance of major meetings or as independent 
sessions. The Panel agreed that the training should be delivered as independent 
sessions. The Chair requested a briefing of the training in the first instance.  
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6. THE PAPERLESS MEMBER  

 
The Council’s ICT Operations and Development Manager informed the Member 
Development Panel that the cost of printed materials, excluding the cost of staff was 
£60,000 per annum. The cost including staff was £81,952 per annum. The courier 
service cost £6,240 per annum and the print recharge to Member Services was 
£41,437 per annum. 
 
The Chair of the Panel considered it cost effective to start going paperless subject to 
review of costs etc. It was suggested that a summary of figures was required and a 
date set for trialling a ‘paperless member’. It was necessary to firm up the exact print 
costs and to ascertain the costs for Member’s or public documents. It needed to be 
clarified what Member costs were. There would be a proposal at the next meeting 
with a solution for a trial to paperless members.  
 
The Portfolio Holder for Safer Communities considered that they had signed up to be 
a paperless member when they were first elected. It was not physically possible to 
balance a laptop in the Council Chamber as there was not enough space. It would be 
necessary to consider the practical elements of going paperless. It was also felt that 
there would need to be a list of what a member would be expected to receive in the 
early stages of going paperless, so they could check that they had received 
everything that they should have done. It would be necessary to consider different 
systems. There may be hidden costs and these would need to be considered. Live 
links would be needed within documents to make it quick and easy to use documents 
in meetings. There would need to be the function to jump to a bookmark. 
 
More detail would be provided for the panel at the next meeting. The Chair of the 
Panel questioned whether Staffordshire County Council was paperless. They were 
partially paperless and had the facility to be paperless. There was consideration that 
agendas might be a problem, this would be considered at the next meeting. The ICT 
Operations and Development Manager would send out an email to ascertain 
Member’s use of ICT. It would assess Members on a basic level. There were no 
objections from the Panel with regard to this. 
 
Members questioned whether the savings would be if all Members were paperless, if 
some Members were paperless and some were not there would still be costs. It was 
confirmed that the saving would be if all Members were paperless and all Members 
would have to paperless for the idea to work. A system would be required for the 
most technophobic of users.  
 

7. TRAINING ON THE CONSULTATION PROCESS  

 
The Chair asked the question whether training was required on the consultation 
process. It was felt that it was required and that Members needed to be aware and 
get involved in the consultation process.  
 
The Panel agreed that a prompt sheet would be the best way forward. It should be 
kept simple and there should be no training session unless absolutely necessary. 
Members were at the forefront of consultation and it was important to purport to the 
public what was happening at the Council.  
 
 
RESOLVED:   That a prompt sheet be created for Members on the 
consultation process. 
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8. CHAIR BEST PRACTICE  

 
The Chair informed the Members Development Panel of the intention to attend a 
meeting of all committees to observe best practice that is taking place.        
 
There were no objections from the Panel, however Members noted that care should 
be taken not to be personal. 
 
Chairs of committees had been written to, notifying them of the intention to attend 
one of their meetings. There would be no names mentioned when the results of the 
Chair Best Practice were brought back to the 31 January 2013 meeting of the panel.  
 
RESOLVED:  That Chair Best Practice be conducted and the results be 
reported at the 31 January 2013 meeting. 
 

9. MEMBER USE OF OFFICE SPACE  

 
The Panel considered whether office and meeting room space available for the day 
to day use of elected Members was adequate, or if improvements were required. 
 
It was questioned whether the current space available was worthwhile, effective and 
useable at the present time. Space needed to be made more efficient if possible. It 
was considered that Members needed to be asked what their thoughts were 
regarding the issue.  
 
There were no objections from the Panel for a review of Member office space. It was 
noted that there was a drop in room for Members by ICT. 
 
The Chair requested a list of rooms that were available to Members. 
 
RESOLVED:  That a list be compiled of the rooms available for Member use 
and a review be conducted if it is considered necessary.  
 

10. REPORTS TO FULL COUNCIL FROM MEMBERS ON OUTSIDE BODIES  

 
The Panel considered whether Members on outside bodies should report to Full 
Council.  
 
It was considered that it was for Members to ask should they want to know anything 
about an outside body and it should not be focussed on the Member who sits on the 
outside body. The Chair proposed a report for the next meeting from Link to Officers. 
It was also considered that space could be made available on the Member’s website 
for outside body updates.  
 
The Panel resolved that outside body updates should be included on the Full Council 
agenda. 
 
RESOLVED:   That outside body updates be included on the Full Council 
agenda. 
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11. MEMBER'S WEBSITE  

 
The Panel gave consideration to the Member’s website. It was suggested by the 
Chair that the front page of the website should have a space where questions or 
information could be logged such as the dates of training sessions.  
 
The Chair of the Panel suggested that the Member’s website could incorporate a 
Member’s forum. Members could use this forum to make suggestions as to what they 
want the Panel to look at, and it could be used to provide updates from the Panel and 
Officers.  
 
The responsibility of the Member’s website was split between the Head of 
Communications and the ICT Operations and Development Manager. The template 
had been set up by the Communications Department and the Head of 
Communications was of the opinion that the template was adequate. There was 
concern that Members did not make enough use of the website and were accessing 
their emails from other areas. It would seem that some Members were able to access 
their emails directly and it was considered that all Members should be accessing their 
emails through the Member’s website. 
 
The website could be used to promote training courses e.g. the media training course 
could be advertised on the website a week before it was due to take place. The 
website should be more user friendly. There was space at the top of the home page 
where the logo was that could be used for useful content. The website should be 
improved first; Members should then be asked what they wanted from their website.  
   
The Panel considered that improvements to the website were constrained by the 
content management system. This was confirmed by the Head of Communications. 
The current content management system was nine years old and a new website was 
being designed for implementation by the end of March. The question was then 
raised whether it was prudent to focus efforts on a new web page.  
 
RESOLVED:   

 
12. URGENT BUSINESS  

 
There was discussion regarding the suggestion raised at the Overview and Scrutiny 
Co-ordinating Committee meeting on 24 September 2012 that there may be a 
requirement for more scrutiny meetings. 
 
The Chair posed the question to the panel as to whether more meetings were 
required or if it would produce a duplicated work load. The Panel agreed that more 
scrutiny meetings were not required. There was a need for more working groups.   
 
 
RESOLVED:  That more meetings of the scrutiny committees were not 
required.  
 
 

  

Chair 
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STANDARDS 

 
Monday, 1st October, 2012 

 
Present:-  Councillor Terry Turner – in the Chair 

 
Councillors Mrs Heesom and Taylor.J 

 
 

1. APOLOGIES  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Cairns, Cooper and Mrs 
Hambleton. 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
There were none. 
 

3. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  

 
Resolved:- That the minutes of the meeting of this Committee held on 19 March 
2012 be approved as a correct record. 
 

4. THE LOCALISM ACT 2011- THE AMENDED REGIME - THE NEW CODE OF 

CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS  

 
Consideration was given to a report submitted by the Council’s Monitoring Officer 
advising Members that the Council had, at its meeting in July, adopted a new Code 
of Conduct for elected and co-opted members indicating that the Council would 
continue to have responsibility for dealing with Standards complaints made against 
elected and co-opted members of this Council as well as of town and parish councils. 
 
The Council had also adopted arrangements for dealing with complaints of alleged 
breaches of the Code of Conduct both by district and parish councils members.  The 
arrangements, that were set out in an appendix to the officer’s report, gave details of 
the process for dealing with complaints of misconduct and the sanctions which may 
be invoked against a Member found to have breached the provisions of the adopted 
Code of Conduct. 
 
The new regime would contribute to the overall ethical wellbeing of the Council and 
help to encourage a culture of high standards in which the Council and public could 
have confidence. 
 
The Committee took the opportunity to discuss independent membership and agreed 
that more than one independent member should be appointed and members were 
advised that Mr D Wood MBE was willing to continue to fill one of those positions. 
 
A discussion also took place on the size of panels appointed to deal with complaints 
against Members and it was felt that the Committee as a whole should sit to consider 
each individual complaint rather than attempting to convene smaller panels made up 
of members of the Committee that, in the past, had been difficult to arrange. 
 
In conclusion, the Committee was advised that a number of Members had still to 
complete and return their disclosure of pecuniary interests forms which was in breach 
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of the Code of Conduct.  It was agreed that Members should be reminded of the 
need to return the forms as quickly as possible and that failure to do so was in 
breach of the Code of Conduct. 
 
Resolved:- (a) That the details submitted of the newly adopted Code of 
Conduct for Members and the arrangements for dealing with complaints be received. 
 
 (b) That the Committee as a whole be convened as and when 
necessary to deal with complaints made against Members considering alleged 
breaches of the Code of Conduct. 
 
 (c) That Mr D Wood MBE continue as an Independent Member 
and that the remaining vacancy be advertised in the local press. 
 
 (d) That Members be reminded of the requirement to complete 
and return their disclosure of pecuniary interest forms and that failure to do so is a 
breach of the Council’s Code of Conduct. 
 
 
 

5. GOVERNMENT GUIDANCE ON OPENNESS AND TRANSPARENCY ON 

PERSONAL INTERESTS  

 
Consideration was given to a report submitted by the Council’s Monitoring Officer 
outlining the contents of guidance issued by the Department for Communities and 
Local Government entitled ‘Openness and Transparency on Personal Interests’. 
 
A copy of the guidance had been circulated to all Members of the Council in August 
2012. 
 
The Committee considered a flow chart prepared by the Monitoring Officer that, it 
was considered, would help members of the Council to decide whether they needed 
to disclose interests in a particular matter. 
 
Resolved:- (a) That the advice contained in the above Government Guidance 
be received. 
 
 (b) That consideration of the flow chart be included as an item on 
the next agenda. 
 
 

6. FUTURE WORK PROGRAMME  

 
The Committee was asked to suggest areas of work for inclusion in its work 
programme for the current municipal year. 
 
Resolved:- (a) That training for Members on social networking be included on 
the Committee’s work programme for the current year. 
 
 (b) That parish councils be offered training on the new Code of 
Conduct regime from the Monitoring Officer with the caveat that the training can be 
delivered to individual parish councils or at one session to which all parish councils 
could be invited to attend. 
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 (c) That Members be invited to contact the Chair of the Committee 
and/or the Monitoring Officer if they wish for other matters to be added to the work 
programme. 
 
 (d) That the work of the Committee be reviewed at its last 
scheduled meeting in the current municipal year (11 March 2013). 
 
 
 

COUNCILLOR TERRY TURNER 

Chair 
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Cabinet Report to Council 
 
Since the last report to full Council, Cabinet has met three times on 19th September, 17th 
October and 14th November 2012. This report enumerates activities from both the formal 
meeting and other activities being undertaken by portfolio holders.  
 
1. Decisions of Cabinet can be found published 

 
Given the volume of decisions made by Cabinet since the last meeting of the 
Council, it is not feasible to  list all of them. As such, a complete list of decisions 
made by Cabinet can be found by following the links below.  Paper copies are 
available upon request.  

 
19th September 2012 
http://moderngov.newcastle-staffs.gov.uk/documents/g1591/Decisions,%2019th-
Sep-2012%2019.30,%20Cabinet.pdf?T=2  

 
17th October 2012 
http://moderngov.newcastle-staffs.gov.uk/documents/g1592/Decisions,%2017th-
Oct-2012%2019.00,%20Cabinet.pdf?T=2 

 
14th November 2012 
At the time of writing this report, the decision sheet had not been published but a 
link will be circulated in advance of the meeting.  

 
2. Borough Corporate Plan (19/09/2012) 

 
The new Borough Plan was adopted by the Cabinet to reflect the political mandate 
held by the new administration. The plan also encompassed the recommendations 
regarding performance management and the move toward qualitative rather than 
quantitative monitoring of the Borough Council’s activities.  

 
3. Kidsgrove Town Centre Partnership (19/09/2012) 

 
Following the success of the Newcastle Town Centre Partnership, Cabinet resolved 
to instruct officers to commence work on the formation of a Kidsgrove Town Centre 
Partnership which would be constituted in the same way as the Newcastle TCP with 
emphasis on engaging private sector partners. 

 
4. Localisation of Council Tax Support (19/09/2012) 

 
Cabinet approved the Borough’s component of the County-wide consultation on the 
changes to Council Tax Support being forced on Council’s by the Westminster 
Coalition. Under the Government’s plans, Council’s will become directly responsible 
for the administration of Council Tax Support. The Government have used this 
opportunity to reduce the budget by 10%, effectively cutting £835,000 in Council 
Tax Support from Newcastle Borough. A county-wide proposal has been endorsed 
by all Districts in the County as well as the City with an intent to avoid differences in 
neighbouring schemes. Full Council will be asked to ratify the final scheme in the 
New Year.  
 

 

Agenda Item 8

Page 19



 

 

5. Refurbishment of St. Giles and St. Georges (17/10/2012) 
Cabinet agreed to the marketing of the Building in its current condition with the 
removal of the requirement for any future proposal to contain public access. Cabinet 
also asked the officers to investigate the potential for Town Centre housing along 
side the various other ideas being considered. 

 
6. Review of integrated waste and recycling strategy (17/10/2012) 
 

It was agreed that Cllr Beech would chair a cross-party Cabinet Panel to start work 
now on the future provision of the waste and recycling service ahead of the contract 
renewals in 2016. The Cabinet Panel will be tasked with assessing the potential 
options available and consider the benefits of each before making a report to both 
Cabinet and Scrutiny. The panel is not intended to replace the scrutiny process but 
instead provides an opportunity for wider member involvement from the earliest 
aspects of the process.  

 
7. Allotment Review (14/11/2012) 

 
Cabinet resolves to commission the Culture and Active Communities Scrutiny 
Committee to undertake a thorough review of the Council’s current allotments 
service with the sole intention of ensuring that the Council is maximising the subsidy 
it provides and meeting the needs of the plot owners. Cabinet members sought an 
assurance from Cllr Cairns as Chair of the Scrutiny Committee that members with a 
specific interest in allotments or whom have a allotments in their wards would be 
free to contribute to the review.  

 
8. Portas/Town Team Partner £10,000 

 
Following support from Paul Farrelly MP, Newcastle was selected as one of the 
Portas Partners towns and will receive £10,000 toward implementing some of the 
aspects of our (unsuccessful) Portas Pilot bid. The Cabinet would like to thank Paul 
for his support for the work we are undertaking in the Town Centre and the Town 
Centre Partnership.  As a partner, the TCP and Borough Council can access the 
resources made available to the Pilot towns and share best practice.  

 
9. Briefing to Police and Crime Commissioner Candidates 

 
Cabinet members and Senior Officers have met with both candidates to brief them 
on the work the Council and our partners do and demonstrate our commitment to 
the wider Crime Prevention partnership work.  It is hoped that whichever candidate 
is elected will recognise the importance of the work undertaken by the Borough 
Council in keeping local residents safe and secure and continue our funding 
accordingly.  
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Written Responses from the Leader of the Council to 
Questions raised at the Council Meeting held on Wednesday 
12th September 2012.  
 
Question from Cllr John Taylor to Cllr Mike Stubbs 
 
Can the Portfolio Holder confirm the current balance on the Usable 
Capital Reserve account? 
 
Usable Capital Reserves account is £773k and is forecast to stand at 
£1million at the end of the financial year.  
 
(Supplementary Question) 
Is this enough to meet the needs of the Council and what is the position 
with the money held within the Icelandic Bank? 
 
The plans inherited by this administration are insufficient to deal with the 
known capital expenditure. The cabinet will be meeting with members of the 
EMT to assess which projected can be value engineered to reduce costs and 
what expenditure can be postponed until a more sustainable source of 
funding is available. 
 
Cllr Mark Olszewski to Cllr. Tony Kearon 
 
Can the Portfolio Holder for Safer Communities confirm the current level 
of spending allocated for Disabled Facilities Grants and what changes in 
funding has taken place over the last three years? 
 
The Borough has an ageing population, with a significant subset of residents 
developing significant mobility restrictions in later life.  This is reflected in year 
on year increases in applications for Disabled Facilities Grants (DFGs), which 
fund necessary changes to the homes of disabled residents to facilitate ease 
of access. 
 
DFGs are funded partly by borough council funds and partly by funds from 
central government. The increase in the number of residents qualifying for 
DFGs resulted in increases in the DFG, which peaked at £830,000 in 
2010/11. 
 
Despite continued increases in DFG applications and in the number of 
disabled residents in the borough, in 2011/12 the DFG budget was reduced to 
£760,000.  This reduction was entirely a result of a reduction in the 
contribution made to the DFG by the borough council.  This sum was not 
sufficient to cover DFG applications made during 2011/12, and the DFG 
budget for 2011/12 was fully committed by November 2011.  Any applications 
made after that point were placed on a waiting list.   
 
In January 2012, central government gave the borough council an extra 
£67,000 to cover DFG applications in the borough.  The administration of the 
borough council at that point decided to treat this additional funding as 
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replacement funding, and withdrew £67,000 of borough council funds from the 
DFG budget.  This meant that despite the extra £67.000 of government 
funding, no extra funds were available to help reduce the number of 
outstanding applications on the waiting list. 
Despite the evidence that £760,000 was not a sufficient sum to cover the 
number of DFG applications submitted over a 12 month period, and despite 
the existence of the waiting list of applications from 2011/12, the borough 
council cabinet set a DFG budget for 2012/13 of £760,000. 

 
In May 2012, the incoming administration inherited a DFG budget of £760,000 
and a waiting list of DFG applications held over from 2011/12. 

 
The new administration had to use funds from the 2012/13 DFG budget to 
clear up the waiting list from the previous year before it could begin to process 
claims for the current year.  
 
This waiting list (DFG applications from 2011/12 that had still not been 
processed in May 2012) totalled £677,000.  Once this waiting list had been 
cleared up, this left the current administration with a remaining DFG budget of 
£83,000 to fund DFG applications for 2012/13 (the equivalent of 10% of the 
funds which were available for DFGs in 2010/11). 

 
It is fair to say that this will not be enough to funds DFG applications made by 
disabled residents in the borough during the current year. 

 
(Supplementary Question) 
What impact has this had on the Council’s abilities to meet it’s statutory 
requirements for Disabled Facilities Grant? 
 
750K is not enough and therefore £83k will certainly not be enough. We have 
a moral and legal obligation to deal with this problem and any inaction by the 
Council can be challenged by the ombudsman. 

 
Cllr Mick Clarke to Cllr Mike Stubbs 
 
To ask the Portfolio Holder for Finance, what the budget deficit was in 
the financial year 2011/12 and what where the main causes of this 
shortfall? 
 
There was a £163,000 deficit on the 2011/12 budget which was caused by a 
decrease in revenue from car park, planning fees etc. This was a deficit on 
top of the £300,000 already included within the budget as cushion to any 
shortfall in revenue income.  
 
(Supplementary Question) 
What provision, from sustainable sources, has been made within the 
2011/12 budget to accommodate these shortfalls? 
 
There is none. The budget included unrealistic figures for income increases 
and raided the council’s reserves to ensure a income was seen to match 
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expenditure. The same figures have been included in the 2012/13 budget and 
there is no reason to presume that these revenue streams will prove to be any 
better in this year than last. The cabinet is undertaking a line-by-line review of 
the budget and we will be bringing forward proposals which have sustainable 
income sources to meet future expenditure.  
 
Cllr. Hilda Johnson to Cllr. Gareth Snell 
 
With the Council’s new commitment to consultation, can the Portfolio 
Holder explain to the Council what provisions have been made to ensure 
this council is a listening Council, taking on board the concerns of local 
people?  
 
The new administration has committed to being an open, honest and 
transparent organisation that listens to the views of the public. The Cabinet 
will be hosting meetings in communities providing residents with the 
opportunity to raise matters directly. The Cabinet will also be working with 
members of the Comms team to ensure we are doing all we can to engage 
with resident in a meaningful manner. 
 
Written responses to other questions (These are not subject to a 
supplementary question). 
  
Response from Cllr. Snell to Cllr Howells regarding monitoring of the 
Council’s contribution to the Town Centre Partnership is effective.  
 
The process for the recruitment for the Town Centre Manager is currently 
underway. When the successful candidate is appointed, the Newcastle Town 
Centre Partnership will provide targets and decide on KPIs against which the 
role will be judged.  I will ensure that these are reported to the relevant 
Scrutiny Committee of the Council to ensure that oversight is applied and the 
Council can ensure our concerns are voice at Partnership meetings through 
the seat held by the Portfolio Holder. 
  
Response from Cllr Snell to Cllr Loades regarding the role of Chief 
Executive Officer for the Town Centre Partnership CIC.  
 
There will be no Chief Executive as such but the Company Directors will 
appoint a Chair of Directors. It is currently intended that this will be Mr Mitchell 
of T.C. Cornwell Ltd., 15 High Street, Newcastle under Lyme. The Council, 
through its nominee Director, has a vote in that process. With regards to 
funding, it is proposed that this be a grant.  
 
Response from Cllr Snell to Cllr Cornes regarding the Aspire Housing’s 
‘Handyperson Scheme’ and its comparison with the Council’s proposal. 
 
Aspire Housing offer a Handyperson Scheme for their tenants. It is available 
to any tenant. The tenant pays for and provides the materials and the 
handyperson then fits them for free. Tenants can access the scheme through 
their neighbourhood officer.  It is still intended that the contribution to the 
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separate Revival Handyperson scheme would allow Borough funds to be 
targeted to local older and vulnerable people.  
 
Response from Cllr. Snell to Cllr. Howells after Cllr Howells asked “Are 
you unhappy with J2?”  
 
No. Although the Cabinet are working on finding ways to cover the shortfall 
caused by the insufficient cleaning contract arrangements.  
 
Response from Cllr. Snell to Cllr. Howells regarding the additional costs 
of holding a Cabinet meeting in Kidsgrove.  
 
The meeting venue of the September Cabinet was provided free of charge by 
Kidsgrove Town Council. I would like to thank the Town Council for this act of 
generosity. The only costs which would have occurred as a result of the 
change of venue will be additional mileage claimed by those officers attending 
the meeting in Kidsgrove which is estimated to be approximately £50. 
However, to minimise this impact, Cabinet ensured that only those officers 
whose attendance was vital were requested to attend.  
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RAVENS PARK PETITION 
 
Submitted by:  Head of Planning and Development- Guy Benson 
 
Portfolio:  Planning, Regeneration and Town Centres  
 
Ward(s) affected:  Audley and Bignall End 
 
 

Purpose of the Report  
 
To advise Members of action taken by officers in respect of the petition submitted by the Ravens 
Park Resident Association in relation to the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. 
 
Recommendations 
 
(a)  That the action taken by officers in respect of the Ravens Park petition be noted.  
 
(b)  That the existence of the petition be reported to both the Planning Committee and 
Council in the context of the results of the full public consultation exercise, which has been 
recently undertaken in relation to preparation of the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. 
 
Reasons 
 
To comply with the provisions of the Council’s approved Petitions Scheme. 

 
1.  Background 

 
1.1 The Council has recently completed a full public consultation exercise in relation to the first 

stage of preparing the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan.  A consultative document 
entitled ‘Draft Issues and Options’ formed the basis for this consultation. 
 

1.2 During the consultation period, a petition was handed in at the Council meeting on 
12 September, 2012, by Councillor Eddie Boden on behalf of the Ravens Park Residents 
Association.  The petition signed by 418 people relates to seven areas of green space on the 
Ravens Park Estate.  Six of the areas are in the ownership of the Borough Council and one 
is in private ownership.  The sites were included in the “draft long list of Strategic housing 
sites for potential allocation” within the ‘Draft Issues and Options’ paper. 
 

1.3 The petition is unusual in that the signatures are attached to 11 separate Response Forms, 
provided for the purposes of recording representations relating to the ‘Draft Issues and 
Options’ consultation paper.  The responses, which have been provided in respect of; Issue 
2: Non Strategic Sites; Issue 3 Development of Greenfield Sites and Issue 8: Open Space 
Allocations form the basis of the petition. In respect of Issues 2: Non Strategic Sites, the 
petitioners state that the seven areas of green space on the Ravens Park estate are not 
suitable for development. In respect of Issue 3:Development of Greenfield Sites, it is stated 
that the lack of brownfield sites (highlighted during the public consultation) does not justify 
the overcrowding of existing and established developed areas to the detriment of existing 
communities and the environment. In respect of Issue 8:  Open Space Allocations, the 
petitioners state that the development of open spaces contravenes the Green Space 
Strategy. 
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2. Issues 
 

2.1 Your officers are able to give consideration to these comments through the process of 
preparing the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan.  This will then be incorporated into a 
report on the outcome of the full public consultation exercise together with a ‘Draft Options 
Report,’ setting out the Council’s draft site allocation proposals.  The process is unlikely to 
be completed until late spring next year.  The consultation results and ‘Draft Options Report 
will be reported to Planning Committee prior to going forward to Council for decision.  A 
second stage of full public consultation will then take place. 
 

2.2 A letter has been sent to the petition organiser advising that the contents of the petition will 
be given consideration as part of the process  of considering representations received during 
the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan Issues and Options consultation, and other 
evidence that will need to be given due consideration under the statutory town planning 
process.  
 

3. Proposal 
 

3.1 That the petition and the action already taken by your officers be noted. 
 

3.2 That the existence of the petition be reported to both the Planning Committee and Council in 
the context of the results of the full public consultation exercise, which has been recently 
undertaken in relation to preparation of the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. 
 

4. Reasons for Preferred Solution 
 

4.1 To comply with the provisions of the Council’s approved Petitions Scheme. 
 

4.2 To enable the comments made in respect of the seven areas of open space on the Ravens 
Park Estate to be considered in the context of both the representations received from all 
other consultees who responded to the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan Issues and 
Options consultation, and other evidence that will need to be given due consideration under 
the statutory town planning process. 
 

5. Outcomes Linked to Sustainable Community Strategy and CorporatePriorities 
 

• Creating a cleaner, safer, and sustainable Borough 

• Creating a healthy and active community 
 

6. Legal and Statutory Implications 
 

6.1 The Council has an approved petitions scheme, which sets out the procedure for 
consideration of petitions received from the local community. 
 

7. Equality Impact Assessment 
 
No adverse impact has been identified. 
 

8. Financial and Resource Implications 
 
There are no additional financial or resource implications arising from the recommendation. 
 

9. Major Risks 
 
None identified relating directly to this report. 
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10. Sustainability and Climate Change Implications 

 
Not applicable. 
 

11. Key Decision Information 
 
Not a key decision 
 

12. List of Appendices 
 
Paper copies of the petition will be available in the Members’ Room prior to the meeting. 
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GAMBLING ACT 2005 – STATEMENT OF GAMBLING POLICY 
 

Submitted by: Democratic Services Manager 
 
Portfolio: Safer Communities  
 
Ward(s) affected: All  
 
 

Purpose of the Report 
 
To advise Members of the recommended changes to the Gambling Policy as agreed by the 
Licensing Committee on 8th November 2012. 
 
Recommendations 
 
(a) That the current Challenge 21 policy be replaced by a Challenge 25 policy in the 
Gambling Policy for Newcastle under Lyme Borough Council. 
 
(b) That the revised Gambling Policy be agreed. 
 
Reasons 
 
Under section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 the Council has a statutory duty to review its Gambling 
statement set out in the Gambling Policy before the end of December 2012. 
 

 
 

1. GAMBLING ACT 2005 – STATEMENT OF GAMBLING POLICY 
 
Background 
 

Under section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 the statutory period for licensing policies is 3 years 
with the first period starting on 31 January 2007. The Council therefore has a statutory duty to 
review its Gambling statement set out in the Gambling Policy before the end of December 2012. 

In preparing a statement for revision the Council must consult: 

• The Chief Officer of Police for the authority’s area 

• One or more persons who appear to the authority to represent the interests of persons 
carrying on gambling businesses in the authority’s area 

• One or more persons who appear to the authority to represent the interests of persons who 
are likely to be affected by the exercise of the authority’s functions under the Gambling Act 

 
Issues 
 
The consultation period ended on 8th November 2012 and the Council received a total of 7 
responses all of which were positive and in favour of the existing policy, 4 of the responses 
contained comments, 3 of which related to issues that can only be considered by the Gambling 
Commission and therefore fell outside of the remit of the Council.  
 
The remaining comment received from Staffordshire Trading Standards requested that the Policy 
support a Challenge 25 policy in place of the currently suggested Challenge 21 policy referred to on 
pages 14 and 17 of the Gambling Policy.  
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The Licensing Committee were in support of this alteration to the Policy and as such the change has 
been reflected in the revised Gambling Policy which will be in force for 3 years from the date of this 
meeting.  
 
3. Legal and Statutory Implications  
 
Under section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 the Council has a statutory duty to review its Gambling 
statement set out in the Gambling Policy before the end of December 2012. 

 
5. Background Papers 
 
A copy of the revised Gambling Policy is available upon request from Members Services.  

 
A copy of the original draft was distributed to all Members at the start of the consultation process.  
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 Revised Parliamentary Constituency Proposals October 2012 
 

Submitted by:  Democratic Services Manager 
 
Portfolio: All 
 
Ward(s) affected: All 

 

Purpose  

To inform Members of the revised Parliamentary Constituency proposals for Staffordshire and 
Stoke on Trent. 

Recommendations 

That the report be received and the views of the Council sought. 
 

 
1. Background 

 

The Boundary Commission are currently conducting a boundary review on the basis of the 
new rules laid down by Parliament. These rules involve a reduction in the number of 
constituencies in England from 533 to 502, resulting in the number of constituencies in the 
Westlands reducing by five, to 54. The rules also require that every constituency apart from 
2 specified exception must have an electorate that is no smaller than 72,810 and no larger 
than 80,473. 

The Boundary Commission published its initial proposals in September 20122 and carried 
out two consultation exercises, attached to this report are the revised proposals for 
Newcastle under Lyme and West Staffordshire.  

 
2. Proposal 

 
The views of Council are sought. 

 
3. Reasons for Preferred Solution 

 
Not applicable. 

 
4. Outcomes Linked to Sustainable Community Strategy and Corporate Priorities 

 
Not applicable. 

 
5. Legal and Statutory Implications  

 
The Council is empowered to act as a consultee in this matter. 

 
6. Equality Impact Assessment 

 
Parliament carries out appropriate impact assessments on legislation.  It is open to Members to 
raise any particular issues in the debate. 

 
7. Financial and Resource Implications 
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 All costs relating to this matter are met out of existing budgets. 
 

8. Major Risks  
 
Not applicable. 
 

9. Earlier Cabinet/Committee Resolutions 
 

Full Council 16 October 2011 
Full Council on 22 November 2011 

 

10. List of Appendices 
 

Appendix A: Map of proposed constituency for Newcastle under Lyme 

Appendix B: Map of proposed constituency for West Staffordshire 

Appendix C: Extract of Boundary Commission Report relating to Staffordshire and Stoke 
on Trent 

Appendix D: Revised proposals for constituencies, including wards and electorates.  
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This mapping extract has been produced from Ordnance Survey’s mapping data on behalf of the Boundary Commission for England © Crown copyright 2012. 

West Midlands Region 
Boundary Commission for England 

Revised Proposal 

Newcastle-under-Lyme CC    Electorate 79,943 
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This mapping extract has been produced from Ordnance Survey’s mapping data on behalf of the Boundary Commission for England © Crown copyright 2012. 

Constituency 

Local Authority 

Ward 

West Midlands Region 
Boundary Commission for England 

Revised Proposal 

West Staffordshire CC    Electorate 79,213 
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Audley and Bignall End 

Madeley 
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Seabridge Centre Petition 
 
Submitted by:  Head of Planning and Development 
 
Portfolio:   Planning, Regeneration and Town Centres  
 
Ward(s) affected:  Westlands Ward 
 

Purpose of the Report  
 
To report on the actions to be taken on a petition submitted by a group of “local residents and 
users of Seabridge Community Centre” in relation to the inclusion of the site of the Seabridge 
Centre in the Council’s Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment. 
 
Recommendations 
 
a) That the petition and the action taken by officers be noted 
 
b) That the existence of the petition be reported to both the Planning Committee and Council 
in the context of the results of the full public consultation exercise, which has been recently 
undertaken in relation to preparation of the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. 
  
Reasons 
 
To comply with the provisions of the Council’s approved Petitions Scheme 

 
1.0  Background 
 
1.1 The Council has recently completed a full public consultation exercise in relation to the 
first stage of preparing the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. A consultative document 
entitled ‘Draft Issues and Options’ formed the basis for this consultation. 
 
1.2 During the consultation period a petition was submitted to officers on 1 October 2012, 
signed by 686 people, requesting that consideration be given to the removal of the Seabridge 
Centre Site, in Ash Way from the Council’s Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment 
(SHLAA).   
 
1.3 The Seabridge Centre is owned by Staffordshire County Council and was nominated 
for inclusion in the Council’s SHLAA by the County Council. The site was subsequently 
included in the Council’s SHLAA following a preliminary technical assessment by your 
officers, and was included in the “draft long list of Strategic housing sites for potential 
allocation” within the ‘Draft Issues and Options’ paper. 
 
1.4 Your officers are currently analysing the results of the full public consultation exercise.
  
2.0 Issues 
 
2.1 The petition requests, we the undersigned, wish Newcastle-under-Lyme Borough 
Council, through the consultation process of seeking the community’s views, to consider 
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removing the Seabridge Community Centre Site in Ash Way from the Strategic Housing Land 
Availability List (ref 329). 
 
2.2 Your officers are able to give consideration to this request through the process of 
preparing the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. This  will then be incorporated into a 
report on the outcome of the full public  consultation exercise together with a ‘Draft Options 
Report,’ setting out  the Council’s draft site allocation proposals. The process is unlikely to be 
completed until late spring next year. The consultation results and  ‘Draft Options Report’ 
will be reported to Planning Committee  prior to going forward to Council for decision. A 
second stage of full  public consultation will then take place. 
 
2.3 A letter was sent to the petition organiser advising that consideration will be given to 
their request as part of the process  of considering representations received during the Site 
Allocations and Policies Local Plan Issues and Options consultation, and other evidence that 
will need to be given due consideration under the statutory town planning process. The 
petition organiser has written back to confirm that this is acceptable. 
 
3.0 Proposal 
 
3.1 That the petition and the action already taken by your officers be noted. 
 
3.2 That the existence of the petition be reported to both the Planning Committee and 
Council in the context of the results of the full public consultation exercise, which has been 
recently undertaken in relation to preparation of the Site Allocations and Policies Local Plan. 
 
4.0 Reasons for Preferred Solution 
 
4.1 To comply with the provisions of the Council’s approved Petitions Scheme. 
 
4.2 To enable the request to remove the Seabridge Community Centre Site in Ash Way 
from the Strategic Housing Land Availability List (ref 329) to be considered in the context of 
both the representations received from all other consultees who responded to the Site 
Allocations and Policies Local Plan Issues and Options consultation, and other evidence that 
will need to be given due consideration under the statutory town planning process. 
 
5.0 Outcomes Linked to Sustainable Community Strategy and Corporate Priorities 
 

• Creating a cleaner, safer, and sustainable Borough 

• Creating a healthy and active community 
 

6.0 Legal and Statutory Implications 
 
6.1 The Council has an approved Petitions Scheme, which sets out the procedure for 

consideration of petitions received from the local community. 
 
7.0 Equality Impact Assessment 
 
7.1 No adverse impact has been identified. 
 
8.0 Financial and Resource Implications 
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8.1 There are no additional financial or resource implications arising from the 

recommendation. 
 
9.0 Major Risks 
 
9.1 None identified relating directly to this report. 
 
10.0 Sustainability and Climate Change Implications 
 
10.1 Not applicable. 
 
11.0 Key Decision Information 
 
11.1 Not a key decision 
 
12.0 List of Appendices 
 
12.1 Paper copies of the petition will be available in the Members’ Room prior to the 
meeting and displayed on the website. 
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